Origin of the abbreviation “I18N” – the real story

Earlier this week I happened to mention to my brother-in-law that I had invented an abbreviation for “Internationalisation” which rapidly became in general use worldwide. To illustrate to him this wide usage we did a Google search for “I18N” and, amongst other things, discovered that there was much inconclusive discussion about the origin of this abbreviation in 2002 within the Unicode Consortium and elsewhere. In case anyone is still interested here is the authoritative account.
I was a founder of “The X/Open Group” (circa 1984), and was one of the Technical Managers that managed the standards programme. There was a Technical Manager (TM) representing each X/Open member company. Some TMs would also manage working groups developing specific standards, and one of the working groups I managed was Internationalisation. One day, around about 1985, whilst writing on the whiteboard I commented that Internationalisation was a very long word to keep writing. Someone in the meeting said that there were 18 letters between the “I” and the “N”, so I wrote “I18N” on the board and from that point on we used it widely within X/Open. 
Because X/Open interacted strongly with the /usr/group (renamed “Uniforum”) and the IEEE POSIX activities, and because the standards work fed into all the member companies, the abbreviation rapidly spread to the world at large. 
We used the HP definition of Internationalisation, developed by Karen Barnes’s team, as the basis of the X/Open work which gives a link into HP for usage of the abbreviation. Karen was also a major participant in the /usr/group internationalisation work. Any Gadsby from Digital (DEC) did all the work of documenting the X/Open I18N standard and implementing the decisions of the work group, hence a strong link into Digital. And of course each TM spread it into his/her company.
The creation of the abbreviation, as described above, is recorded in the book “X/Open and Open Systems” [ISBN 1-872630-55-3] as a footnote on page 14.  This book was written by me and published by X/Open in 1992. It is probably no longer in print, but I still have a copy. 
[X/Open later merged with “The Open Software Foundation” and became known as “The Open Group” (www.opengroup.org).]
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